JEROME COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Monday, March 27, 2023

PRESENT: Ben Crouch, Chairman
John Crozier, Vice Chairman
Charles Howell, Commissioner
Jane White, Deputy Clerk

Meeting convened at 9:08 awm.

MARK REYES—GIS MATTERS
GIS (mapping) Specialist Mark Reyes was present.

Training Opportunity in Pocatello: Mark Reyes confirmed training offered by Idaho State
University in Pocatello April 18-20 that Commissioner Crozier had authorized on March 23; he
said he had been able to make reservations for it.

Park Board Committee Assignment: Reyes sought approval to be assigned to a subcommittee
of the Snake River Canyons Park Managing Board, to which the Commissioners agreed.

COMMISSIONER REPORTS

Commissioner Crozier reported he had visited the County Fairgrounds regarding the demolition
of the former maintenance employee’s residence, had checked on the progress of engineering for
the new grandstands, and had assessed water problems at the south Messersmith restrooms. He
stated that the residence demolition was proceeding painfully slowly but that some progress had
been made. He reported the city engineer who was reviewing the grandstands plans was out of
town and that it appeared the water problem had been repaired.

Commissioner Crozier had also attended a board meeting of the Crisis Center of South Central
Idaho.

Commissioners Crozier and Howell had listened to a webinar from the Idaho attorney
general’s office concerning open meeting laws.

Commissioner Howell had spoken with the architect about plans for remodeling the former jail
in the Courthouse. He said the architect would meet with the County maintenance supervisor that
day to measure the space for the data center. He added that architect plans for the Department of
Motor Vehicles, the treasurer’s office, and two handicapped accessible restrooms would be
included in the plans but that the data center would be the first priority for construction.

Commissioner Howell had attended a meeting about building a third bridge across the Snake
River Canyon, but he said that the Idaho Department of Transportation had not yet determined a
location.
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Commissioner Howell reported from a Mid-Snake Resource Conservation and Development
(RC&D) meeting where members had reviewed their bylaws and had heard an update of the
firewise landscaping program from a Bureau of Land Management representative.

Commissioner Howell stated the mayor has the power to lower city flags in regard to the death
of Judge Borresen.

Commissioner Howell had obtained sponsorship from Circle 5 from Buhl to establish breakaway
roping at the Fairgrounds.

Commissioners Crozier and Crouch had listened to an Idaho Legislature review from the
Idaho Association of Counties. They had also met at the Courthouse to assess the problems with
technology with employees Desea Lance, Cody Westover, Michelle Emerson, and Tracee
McKim, as well as with a team from Eminent Technological Solutions (ETS); a short-term
solution was identified and executed.

Commissioners Crozier and Crouch had also scouted the Hunt area for alternative venues for
signing the multi-county proclamation of non-support for the proposed Lava Ridge wind energy
facility if use of the Minidoka Relocation visitor center was not approved.

Commissioner Crouch had met with the airports manager to buy maintenance supplies. He had
also sent a letter to the Idaho attorney general’s office about potential problems for the Jerome
Airport from proposed windmills.

All three Commissioners had participated in Board of Equalization training conducted by the
Idaho State Tax Commission and had received certificates of completion.

APPROVE TIME RECORDS

The Board approved Time Records for Deserae Calbo, Brent Culbertson, Scott Denning, Nancy
Marshall, Mark Reyes, Tanya Stitt, and Mario Umana for the March 12, 2023, through March
25, 2023, payroll period.

BUSINESS AND/OR ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS
There were no business matters to sign.

SIGN AND APPROVE CLAIMS
A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to approve claims as presented. It was
seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

The Board signed a Claims Approval Report dated March 24, 2023, for the Justice Fund, with a
grand total of $49,161.16.

The Board signed a Claims Approval Report dated March 24, 2023, with a grand total of
$36,689.33 for the following funds: General, District Court Il, Justice, Election Consolidation,
Revaluation, and Assessor Trust-Licenses.
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Commissioners signed claims for the March 21, 2023, to March 31, 2023, claim cycle as follows.
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MARK SWENSON—FIREWORKS
Mark Swenson was present as a private Jerome County citizen. Also present were Sandra and
Dennis Capps.

Mark Swenson stated that he would like to present another side to fireworks concerns expressed
by Ron Yates at a Commissioner meeting on March 20. He said he believed lighting fireworks
was a Constitutional right under the first amendment guaranteeing the freedom of speech. He
compared allowing flag burning as protected speech to lighting fireworks as freedom of speech.
He read from Jerome County Resolution 2021-16 regarding respect to Constitution rights in
Jerome County.

Swenson continued to say that he believed ldaho law regarding fireworks is an overreach and
that

accidents do happen. He said illegal fireworks could be safely lit but that persons should be
responsible if their fireworks start a fire.

Swenson said he appreciated Jerome County having a hands-off perspective regarding fireworks.
OPEN BIDS FOR JEROME COUNTY AIRPORT PAVEMENT REHABILITATION

Present were Steve Maxwell, Maxwell Asphalt; and Kent Atkin and Thomas Leisa, JUB
Engineers airport consultants.

Commissioner Crouch opened and read the amounts in sealed bids for crack filling, seal coating,
and marking the runway, parallel taxiway, connector taxiways, taxilanes, and apron surfaces of
the Jerome Airport.

The bids were as follows: Maxwell Asphalt, Inc.: $390,150; Straight Stripe Painting, Inc.:
$342,900; CR Contracting: $397,650; Road Products, LLC: $488,000; and American Road
Maintenance: $416,700.

Kent Atkin said all the bids were less than the JUB estimate of $549,850. He expressed
appreciation for the contractors’ time and effort in preparing the bids and said JUB would
evaluate them according to the required specifications and make a recommendation to the
Commissioners.

TRACEE McKIM—OPIOID SETTLEMENT CONTRACTS
Clerk/Auditor/Recorder Michelle Emerson and Chief Deputy Clerk Tracee McKim were present.

Opioid Settlement Contracts: Tracee McKim presented five opioid settlements received by the
State of Idaho for disbursement to counties.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to sign the opioid participation and release
forms for Allergan, CVS, Teva, Walgreens, and Walmart. It was seconded and carried with
unanimous ayes.
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10:36 am. - Executive Session: A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to go
into executive session per Idaho Code 74(206)(1)(b), personnel. It was seconded and carried with
a unanimous roll call vote.

11:12 Am. — Return to open session.

DESERAE CALBO—MISDEMEANOR PROBATION REPORT
Misdemeanor Probation Administrator Deserae Calbo and Juvenile Probation Administrator
Mario Umana were present.

Deserae Calbo requested possibly to ask for some leave without pay due to her recent surgery if
she uses all her paid time off and extended sick leave because of medical needs. She said it has
been difficult returning to work after surgery but that her office is currently short-handed.

Commissioner Crouch said he would like to consult with legal counsel later that day
about the leave without pay.

Calbo read from February statistics in her office, which included 425 adults on probation, 212
active warrants, 33 new and 16 closed cases, and 113 unsupervised cases. She also related 134
persons in court compliance, 15 in DUI (Driving Under the Influence) Court, and 23 in DV
(Domestic Violence) Court.

According to Calbo, her office had collected $13,297.82 from fees in February.

MARIO UMANA—JUVENILE PROBATION REPORT
Juvenile Probation Administrator Mario Umana was present.

Report: Mario Umana read juvenile probation statistics from February 28, 2023, through March
26, 2023, which included 103 juveniles on probation and a total of $2,274.60 from fees collected.
Umana said Samantha Hite as diversion coordinator had received State certification from the
ARCON (Arrest and Control) program and could now teach classes in alternative force.

Conference in Nevada: Umana sought funding approval for him and another probation officer
to attend a gang conference in Nevada April 26-28. He told the Board that he was impressed with
the information he had received from the conference several years ago and that classes focus on
what is happening locally.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crozier to approve approximately $1165 for
juvenile probation personnel to attend a gang conference. It was seconded and carried with
unanimous ayes.

Meeting recessed at 11:35 am.
Meeting reconvened at 1:34 p m.

MARTY LUHR—AIRPORTS REPORT
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Airports Manager Marty Luhr was present.

Report: Marty Luhr reported that some airport lights had been repaired that morning. He said
repairs to the dump truck were still pending and that springs for it might be available in Salt Lake
City.

Luhr gave the Board fuel prices from that morning’s delivery. He also brought information about
the 2023 Idaho Airport Management Association (IAMA) conference to be held in Boise April 6-7.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to authorize an expenditure up to $800 for
Marty Luhr and Ralph Kincheloe [airport board member] to attend the Idaho Airport
Management Association conference. It was seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

Commissioner Crouch said he would make sure the cost for the hotel rooms would be
direct billed to the County.

Credit Card: Luhr was in need of an airport credit card in his name.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to approve a credit card for Marty Luhr as
the airport manager, with a limit of $1500. It was seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

CODY WESTOVER AND DESEA LANCE—TECHNOLOGY
System Administrator Cody Westover, System Security Specialist Desea Lance, and Chief
Deputy Clerk Tracee McKim were present. Also present was Linda Montgomery.

Desea Lance updated the Board on the remedy for computer drives being down the previous
week. She said the County borrowed a server from Eminent Technological Solutions (ETS) and
migrated storage to it. She added that there would be more storage in the new data center and
that in the meantime the IT (information technology) department would reconfigure the old
server.

Lance expected that the new County domain host through ICRMP (liability insurance) would be
free or at a reduced rate from what the County is now paying when the County changes its web
address to jeromecountyid.gov.

Clerk/Auditor/Recorder Michelle Emerson was present.

Lance told the Board that she, Cody Westover, and GIS Specialist Mark Reyes had been invited
to attend an Idaho Association of Counties IT conference. She gave cost estimates for two nights,
registration fees, and gasoline for a County vehicle.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to authorize an expenditure not to exceed
$1300 for three employees to attend the IT conference in Moscow in June. It was seconded and
carried with unanimous ayes.

Cody Westover said it was good to be able to set up new data storage in one day with ETS.
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Those present discussed remodeling for the new data center; it was determined the IT department
would meet with the architect that day.

Commissioner Howell asked about the sheriff department’s ability to log onto the SIRCOMM
(emergency communications) portal; Lance said the department had communicated with
SIRCOMM to access the program.

Technology Purchase: The IT department opted not to request additional technology purchases
currently.

MICHELLE EMERSON—CLERK MATTERS
Clerk/Auditor/Recorder Michelle Emerson and Chief Deputy Clerk Tracee McKim were present.
Also present was Linda Montgomery.

Public Defender Posting: Michelle Emerson followed up from February 13 and March 13
regarding the need to replace some public defenders in October. She said she had sent out some
e-mails but had not received any responses.

Risk Management: Deputy Clerk/Elections Specialist Cy Lootens was present.

Cy Lootens stated he had been appointed as the County risk manager by Clerk Michelle
Emerson. He said that, according to the County’s liability insurance carrier (ICRMP), risk
management involves seven areas that are quite involved, and he asked which areas the Board
would like him to cover. He named the areas as Human Resources, Law Enforcement, Driving,
Governance, Cyber, Facilities, and Health & Safety.

The Board determined to meet on April 10 to assign roles either to the clerk’s office or
the emergency management office and to establish a safety committee with employees Lootens,
Mark Swenson, Mario Umana, Cody Westover, and Tanya Stitt on it.

Commissioner Crouch asked that the safety committee meet regularly, keep minutes, and present
quarterly staff trainings on safety.

LINDA MONTGOMERY—HEALTH DISTRICT UPDATE
Linda Montgomery, as the Jerome County representative to the South Central Public Health
District board of directors, was present.

Linda Montgomery informed the Board of the new budget being considered by Board of Health
members. She said she would vote for no increase in employee wages and for not using reserve
funds to pay for the new District building. She said the director was asking for employee bonuses
based on longevity but that she would propose a uniform bonus or one based on longevity
because of the wide range of employee wages.
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Montgomery said board members would determine the amount to request from each of the eight
participating counties in their April meeting and that she would vote for no increases in support
from the counties.

Commissioner Crouch stated the Commissioners would ask the North Canyon Medical Center to
help with the expense of establishing a medical center in Hazelton. Montgomery said she would
ask the Board of Health also to donate for the Hazelton center, and she suggested asking the
Behavioral Health board for a donation.

BRENT TOLMAN—SIGN MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
Brent Tolman, Outwest Policy Advisors, was present as an advisor for the County Urban
Renewal Agency.

Brent Tolman presented a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between the County and the
Urban Renewal Agency of Jerome County as a follow-up from February 27 when the
Commissioners had agreed to the Agency repaying the County $48,538 for funding provided to
the Agency as start-up costs from 2008 until 2011.

Tolman said payments according to the MOU would run through 2028 but that the Agency
would pay the balance earlier depending on its funds.

Commissioner Crozier expressed that the Board was happy to see the money coming back to the
County.

Prosecutors Brad Calbo and Mike Seib were present and commented on the MOU.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crozier to approve the Memorandum of
Understanding between Jerome County and the Urban Renewal Agency regarding the payback of
start-up costs. It was seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

MIKE SEIB—LEGAL COUNSEL
Attorneys Mike Seib and Brad Calbo were present. Also present was Matt Hartgrave, director of
marketing and communication for the College of Southern Idaho.

Matt Hartgrave presented a proclamation regarding support for community colleges, specifically
recognizing the state-of-the-art programs and services provided by the College of Southern Idaho
in Twin Falls.

Sign Proclamation for Community College Month: A Motion was made by
Commissioner Crouch to proclaim April 2023 as College of Southern Idaho Month. It was
seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

PROCLAMATION 2023-1

WHEREAS, the United States of America is served by more than thirteen hundred community and technical
colleges that have contributed significantly to the richness and accessibility of American higher education; and
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WHEREAS, almost half of all American college students are attending a community college to pursue skilled
training, career development, personal enrichment, or transfer preparation; and

WHEREAS, American community colleges provide educational opportunities at cost and locations which support
accessibility while maintaining accredited, quality instruction; and

WHEREAS, the College of Southern Idaho has served the Magic Valley and the State of Idaho well since its
inception and has been recognized for its excellence within the state, region, and nation; and

WHEREAS, the College of Southern Idaho has transformed the economic landscape of its service region (the
Magic Valley) by developing education and workforce development, seeking to assure a qualified workforce for the
region and throughout the State of Idaho; and

WHEREAS, the College enriches the region through community education, fine arts, and athletic events that
provide engagement opportunities for its students and regional residents; and

WHEREAS, the College was created by vote of the citizens of the Counties of Twin Falls and Jerome, opening on
September 1, 1965; and

WHEREAS, the College continues to serve the region’s residents with state-of-the-art programs and services; and

WHEREAS, the American Association of Community Colleges and the Association of Community College
Trustees both recognize April each year as Community College Month and encourage its national recognition;

NOW, THEREFORE, the Jerome County Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim April 2023 as:
COLLEGE OF SOUTHERN IDAHO MONTH

[s/ A. Ben Crouch
A. Ben Crouch, Chairman

[s/ John Crozier
John Crozier, Commissioner

[s/ Charles M. Howell
Charles M. Howell, Commissioner

Hartgrave was excused.

Resolution to Rename the Judicial Annex Building: Mike Seib presented two resolutions to
honor posthumously Judge Thomas H. Borreson for serving as a judge for 25 years in Jerome
County and for his participation in the betterment of his community by being a member of
numerous charitable organizations and volunteer programs.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to pass Resolution 2023-24 renaming the
Judicial Annex Building as the Thomas H. Borreson Judicial Complex. It was seconded and
carried with unanimous ayes.

RESOLUTION NUMBER 2023-24

A RESOLUTION OF JEROME COUNTY, IDAHO, RENAMING THE JEROME
COUNTY JUDICIAL ANNEX BUILDING AS THE THOMAS H. BORRESEN JUDICIAL
COMPLEX; SETTING FORTH AND INCORPORATING UNDERLYING RECITALS;
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DIRECTING ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF TOWARDS IMPLEMENTATION; AND
PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, The Jerome County Board of Commissioners (“Board”) is the elected governing body of Jerome
County; and

WHEREAS, The Honorable Thomas H. Borresen served the people as Jerome County Magistrate from
October 1993 until October 2018; and

WHEREAS, Judge Borresen, having served as Jerome County Magistrate for 25 years, is the longest serving
magistrate Jerome County has had in its history; and

WHEREAS, Judge Borresen worked tirelessly towards the betterment of his community by being a member
of numerous other charitable organizations and volunteer programs, to include: the Jerome
Rotary Club; the Jerome Optimist Club; the St. Jerome’s Parish Council; the American Inns of
Court; the St. Luke’s Magic Valley Health Foundation; the Jerome County Youth Court; the
Senior Mock Trial; and the Jerome County Youth Accountability Board; and

WHEREAS, Much like in the movie It
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Michelle Emerson, Clerk A. Ben Crouch, Chairman

(SEAL)

[s/ John Crozier
John Crozier, Commissioner

[s/ Charles M. Howell
Charles M. Howell, Commissioner

Resolution: A Motion was made by Commissioner Howell to sign Resolution 2023-25
naming April 3 in Jerome County as Judge Borresen Day now and hereafter. It was seconded and
carried with unanimous ayes.

RESOLUTION NUMBER 2023-25

A RESOLUTION OF JEROME COUNTY, IDAHO, DESIGNATING APRIL 3RP  AS JUDGE
BORRESEN DAY; SETTING FORTH AND INCORPORATING UNDERLYING RECITALS;
DIRECTING ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF TOWARDS IMPLEMENTATION; AND
PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, The Jerome County Board of Commissioners (“Board”) is the elected governing body of Jerome
County; and

WHEREAS, The Honorable Thomas H. Borresen served the people as Jerome County Magistrate from
October 1993 until October 2018; and

WHEREAS, Judge Borresen, having served as Jerome County Magistrate for 25 years, is the longest serving
magistrate Jerome County has had in its history; and

WHEREAS, Judge Borresen worked tirelessly towards the betterment of his community by being a member
of numerous other charitable organizations and volunteer programs, to include: the Jerome
Rotary Club; the Jerome Optimist Club; the St. Jerome’s Parish Council; the American Inns of
Court; the St. Luke’s Magic Valley Health Foundation; the Jerome County Youth Court; the
Senior Mock Trial; and the Jerome County Youth Accountability Board; and

WHEREAS, Much like in the movie, It
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/s/ Michelle Emerson /s/ Ben Crouch
Michelle Emerson, Clerk A. Ben Crouch, Chairman

(SEAL) [s/ John Crozier
John Crozier, Vice Chairman

[s/ Charles M. Howell
Charles M. Howell, Commissioner

Civil Science Contract: Seib approved a contract with Civil Science for engineering services to
establish a Shoshone Falls overlook on the north side of the Snake River Canyon.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Crouch to sign the Civil Science Infrastructure
contract for the Shoshone Falls Overlook. It was seconded and carried with unanimous ayes.

Hazelton Medical Facility: Commissioner Crouch questioned the legalities of purchasing,
selling, or leasing a building for a medical facility in Hazelton.

Commissioner Crozier said a building in Hazelton under consideration would need massive
repurposing to use for medical services. He said purchasing it and then leasing it would
compromise grant possibilities.

Commissioner Howell questioned whether the promoters of the facility would prefer a $250,000
County donation or the provision of a building.

Leave without Pay: Brad Calbo excused himself from the discussion.
Mike Seib referred to a section in the Employee/Supervisor Manual, saying that the Manual did
not prevent an employee from taking leave without pay and that a decision would be up to an

employee’s supervisor.

INDIGENT MATTERS
There were no indigent matters for the Commissioners to sign.

Meeting adjourned at 4:09 p.m.

Respectively submitted: BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

Jane White, Deputy Clerk A. Ben Crouch, Chairman

John Crozier, Commissioner
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Charles M. Howell, Commissioner
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